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ALC Higher Education Subcommittee members in attendance: Senators Gilbert Baker, Dave Bisbee, Gene Jeffress, Jack Critcher and Representatives Johnny Key, Eddie Hawkins, Johnny Hoyt, Gregg Reep and Johnnie Roebuck.
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Rep. Roebuck-Chair, called the meeting to order and introduced Dr. Steve Floyd, Deputy Director, Arkansas Department of Education.              . 

Dr. Floyd gave a summary from the Opportunity Maine presentation he attended at the Clinton Library. Rob Brown, Executive Director, of the program gave the presentation. This program went into affect January of 2008. Students who earn an associates or bachelors degree in a college or university in Maine, who will live, work, and pay taxes in Maine, can be reimbursed some of their student loans by receiving a tax credit. The amount that can be reimbursed is capped based on the cost to receive the degree in Maine. If a business makes payments on their employee's student loans, the business will then qualify to receive the tax credit. This program was developed by a citizen's initiative and it was only the 6th citizen initiative in the history of the state. Maine expects this program to produce good economic development. 
Sen. Baker recognized Sen. Jeffress to discuss Interim Study Proposal 2007-195.

Interim Study Proposal 2007-195 deals with the funding of capital improvement projects by institutions of higher education. Sen. Jeffress stated his reasons for filing the ISP were based on concern that capital construction projects were funded from pledged fee and tuition increases at the colleges and universities in the state. Sen. Jeffress stated that since then BLR staff has accumulated information from the Department of Higher Education that shows that tuition is not increased to fund capital improvement projects. 

Dr. Stanley Williams with the Department of Higher Education stated that the Department collected information about construction projects from all institutions for 6 years. The only time student tuition and fees become involved in capital improvement projects is when the institution issues a bond and pledges tuition and fees to pay the debt service on that bond. Actually the bonds are paid from other sources. Many  construction projects are paid from private gifts. The 2-year colleges have a local tax that pay for some of their projects. Mr. Williams went on to explain why there are so many construction projects going on at the colleges and universities. Mr. Williams discussed the handout "Capital Improvement Projects by Institution of Higher Education" and answered questions from the committee members. A copy of the handout is on file with the ALC Higher Education Subcommittee BLR staff.
The committees adopted the minutes of April 8, 2008.

Rep. Roebuck announced that Dr. John White, Chancellor of the University of Arkansas had an emergency and could not attend today's meeting to make his presentation. It may be possible to set another date for Dr. White to speak to the Task Force if time allows. 

Rep. Roebuck stated that Ms. Joyce Elliott in her presentation at the April 15th Task Force meeting, asked the members why the ACT test was the only test chosen by the state to determine remediation needs and encouraged the Task Force to think outside the box as they prepare their recommendations. Rep. Roebuck stated that Section 23 of Act 1101 of 1991 states that "the Arkansas Education Coordinating Board shall determine the tests to be used, the testing procedures and exemptions, and the minimum scores below which students at all institutions must take remedial courses." ACT is not mentioned in the statute.  
Ms. Judy Trice, Arkansas Lead Consultant, ACT Southwest Region was recognized to introduce Mr. Glen Gullikson, Director, ACT Southwest Region.

Mr. Glen Gullikson, Director and Ms. Judy Trice, Arkansas Lead Consultant, ACT Southwest Region
Mr. Gullikson and Ms. Trice delivered a presentation entitled "College Readiness and Reduced Remediation-Access and Equity for All Arkansas Students: Past, Present, and Future." Mr. Gullikson gave a brief background on the history of ACT in Arkansas and the result of that history. He explained that the Arkansas Educational Planning and Assessment System (EPAS) utilized three programs: Explore at grade 8, PLAN at grade 10, and ACT grades 11 and 12. The Arkansas EPAS program is totally voluntary and has been in place since 1995. It is now funded through the Department of Education. Arkansas EPAS are curriculum based tests. The purpose of EPAS is to reduce college remediation, raise academic standards and expand college access and success for all students. It will also improve student preparation among other things. 
Ms. Trice explained the relationship between the Arkansas EPAS and the Arkansas education frameworks. She also stated that EPAS provides data that can be mined in a variety of ways to be used as a support system along with the tests. She presented numerous examples that are all outlined in the PowerPoint presentation. 
Ms. Trice stated that ACT's College Readiness Standards provide a foundation for improving student readiness for college, and for determining and avoiding remediation by: 

· Defining the skills students need to master in order to reach the College Readiness benchmarks
· Providing a blueprint of skills necessary to become college ready
· Developing a correlation between the ACT College Readiness Standards and the Arkansas Frameworks, so that instruction for Smart Core equals success on the ACT

Ms. Trice went over the Arkansas Remediation cut scores for the EXPLORE, PLAN and ACT tests for English, Math and Reading. The ACT cut score is 19 for all subjects. 
ACT recommendations to the Task Force:

· Mandate administration of EXPLORE and PLAN incorporating staff development

· Mandate and fully fund the administration of the ACT

· Provide additional opportunities for staff development

· Encourage partnerships between secondary schools and higher education institutions

· Encourage coursework in teacher-preparation programs at institutions of higher education

The complete ACT PowerPoint presentation has been posted on the Task Force on Remediation website. 

Sen. Jeffress requested a list of schools broken down by ACT scores.
Rep. Roebuck recognized Ms. Joyce Elliott, College Board, Southwestern Region.
Ms. Elliott stated that for Arkansas to truly do something about remediation some things need to be done differently. One of the reasons more students take the ACT instead of the SAT or PSAT is that they are told by their high school counselors and teachers that only the very smart students should take the SAT. Students are also told to only take the SAT if they are thinking about going out of state to attend college. Because of these two things, we may be encouraging our brightest students to go out of state to college. Students should be given a choice to take the SAT or the ACT for free. If the Task Force is considering mandating that every student should take the ACT in the eleventh grade, what you will be saying to students is that if you want to take the SAT, you will have to pay for it yourself. This is a very serious matter because you will be spending public dollars. Ms. Elliott agreed to come back at a later date if necessary to give a more thorough explanation of the College Board SAT test. 
K-12 Workgroup Report

Rep. Roebuck recognized the K-12 workgroup to present its report. Dr. Alice Barnes-Rose filled in for Dr. Ken James and read the report for the K-12 workgroup. Sen. Dave Bisbee and Dr. Tom Kimbrell dissented from the K-12 report on a couple of topics and presented some additional suggestions. They stated that the K-12 report would be revised. The K-12 report is posted on the Task Force on Remediation, Retention and Graduation Rates website.
Rep. Roebuck instructed the Task Force members to read over their recommendations and be more specific about their recommendations by using the words "must" and "will." She also stated that at the next Task Force meeting the discussion will be economic development. It is scheduled for May 15th and the presenters will be Ms. Maria Haley, Director of the Arkansas Economic Development Commission, and Mr. Claiborne Deming, President and CEO of Murphy Oil Corporation. We will be meeting Jointly with the ALC Higher Education Subcommittee.
The workgroups will present another draft of its reports in the format adopted by the Task Force members at the May meeting. 
Meeting Adjourned
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